
CONGRESSIONAL RECORD — Extensions of Remarks E729 May 25, 2017 
HONORING SPC. JACOB D. 

MARTIR’S SERVICE AND SAC-
RIFICE 

HON. JOE COURTNEY 
OF CONNECTICUT 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, May 25, 2017 

Mr. COURTNEY. Mr. Speaker, today, as we 
near Memorial Day, I rise to honor SPC. 
Jacob D. Martir, for his honorable service to 
our nation and his ultimate sacrifice during the 
early days of the Iraq War. 

Jacob was a native of eastern Connecticut, 
growing up in Willimantic and Norwich. A 
former student of Norwich Free Academy, he 
enlisted in the United States Army in 2000 at 
the age of 17. Joining the armed services was 
his lifelong dream. Nearing completion of his 
first tour in the Army, he reenlisted for four 
more years in 2002, despite the added risk of 
serving after 9/11. 

In March of 2004, Jacob deployed to Iraq 
with Alpha Troop, 2nd Battalion, 5th Cavalry 
Regiment, 1st Cavalry Division. On August 18, 
2004, while patrolling in Sadr City, one of 
Baghdad’s most violent neighborhoods 
throughout the war, Jacob was tragically killed 
by small arms fire. His sacrifice, coming four 
months after the tragic ‘‘Black Sunday’’ in 
which eight soldiers were killed in Sadr City, 
was part of a years-long effort to clear the 
area of Iraqi insurgents. He was 21 years old 
and left behind a loving mother, Lydia Gutier-
rez, and five siblings. For his courageous 
service, Jacob was posthumously awarded the 
Purple Heart and Bronze Star, and he was 
buried with full military honors at Maplewood 
Cemetery in Norwich. 

Jacob’s life is a reminder of the greatest 
American values. His call to serve was instinc-
tive and unrelenting even through a time of 
great danger. At just twenty-one years old, he 
marched bravely into one of the most dan-
gerous places in the world to defend and 
serve his nation and protect his fellow sol-
diers. 

I would ask my colleagues to join me in sol-
emn remembrance of Jacob Martir and his 
family, and thanking them for Jacob’s service 
to eastern Connecticut and our nation. 
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NATIONAL POPPY DAY 

HON. ANDRÉ CARSON 
OF INDIANA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, May 25, 2017 

Mr. CARSON of Indiana. Mr. Speaker, I rise 
to recognize tomorrow, and each Friday be-
fore Memorial Day, as National Poppy Day. 

National Poppy Day encourages all Ameri-
cans to wear a red poppy flower as a symbol 
to remember the fallen and support the living 
heroes who have worn our nation’s uniform. 

Following World War I, the red poppy be-
came an internationally recognized symbol of 
the blood shed by those who fought for their 
countries. 

Although it originated almost a century ago, 
the poppy is just as relevant today. 

Throughout our history, countless Ameri-
cans have laid down their lives to protect and 
defend the country and the people they love. 

America’s living veterans have served in 
WWII, Korea, Vietnam, the Persian Gulf, 

Kosovo, Iraq, Afghanistan, Syria, and many 
other conflicts around the world. 

They fought for us and many bare scars 
that will stay with them for life. 

As Americans, we have an obligation to re-
member the service and sacrifice of these 
brave men and women and their families, who 
have helped build the country we love today. 

By recognizing National Poppy Day, we 
stand with these brave men and women and 
with the families of all those who did not make 
it home. 

While we all agree with the sentiment, the 
symbolism behind the poppy is better known 
around the world than it is here in the United 
States. 

It is worn in England and Canada, on Re-
membrance Day, also known as Armistice Day 
and Poppy Day, to commemorate members of 
the armed forces who have died in the line of 
duty. 

This year the United States commemorates 
the 100th anniversary of its entrance into 
World War I. 

The American Legion, our largest wartime 
veterans organization which has a track record 
of promoting National Poppy Day, is ap-
proaching its 100th anniversary. 

There is no more appropriate time for us, as 
a nation, to recognize this historic symbol of 
service. 

As the proud author of H. Res. 309, a reso-
lution recognizing National Poppy Day, I urge 
all of my colleagues to join me in promoting 
this visible recognition of those who have 
served our nation in uniform. 
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IN HONOR OF THE DEEP EAST 
TEXAS COUNCIL OF GOVERN-
MENTS AND ECONOMIC DEVEL-
OPMENT DISTRICT 

HON. KEVIN BRADY 
OF TEXAS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, May 25, 2017 

Mr. BRADY of Texas. Mr. Speaker, today I, 
along with Representative BRIAN BABIN and 
Representative LOUIE GOHMERT, recognize the 
50th anniversary of the Deep East Texas 
Council of Governments and Economic Devel-
opment District, better known as ‘‘DETCOG.’’ 

In November of 1966, over fifty community 
officials and leaders, concerned with the eco-
nomic growth and development of East Texas 
and the quality of life of its residents, gathered 
together to lay the groundwork for the Deep 
East Texas Economic Development District. 

The Honorable Charles Wilson, a Member 
of the Texas Senate and later a Member of 
the United States House of Representatives, 
was unanimously elected Chair, and later 
President, of the new organization. 

The Deep East Texas Economic Develop-
ment District continued its meetings through-
out 1967. It employed its first Executive Direc-
tor in August and opened its first office in Sep-
tember. In 1968, the District even became a 
Regional Planning Commission under the laws 
of the State of Texas, and in 1972, it adopted 
the new name of Deep East Texas Council of 
Governments and Economic Development 
District. 

DETCOG has facilitated the development of 
effective responses to such issues as commu-
nity and economic development, affordable 

housing, aging and disability services, public 
safety and emergency response, disaster re-
covery, information and referral services, vol-
unteerism, transportation and the environment 
that have had a profound and positive impact 
on the Deep East Texas Region. 

Over the past half-century, DETCOG’s ac-
tivities have improved the quality of life for all 
residents in the 12-county region known as 
Deep East Texas, including the counties of 
Angelina, Houston, Jasper, Nacogdoches, 
Newton, Polk, Sabine, San Augustine, San 
Jacinto, Shelby, Trinity and Tyler. 

Representative BABIN, Representative GOH-
MERT, and I are proud to congratulate the 
Deep East Texas Council of Governments and 
Economic Development District on its 50th An-
niversary and its legacy of outstanding service 
to the governments and citizens of the Deep 
East Texas region. 
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IN HONOR OF ROY REESE’S 80TH 
BIRTHDAY 

HON. PETER J. VISCLOSKY 
OF INDIANA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, May 25, 2017 

Mr. VISCLOSKY. Mr. Speaker, it is with 
great pleasure that I take this opportunity to 
recognize a fine Hoosier and my friend, Roy 
Reese, on the occasion of his 80th birthday, 
which he will celebrate on Tuesday, June 13, 
2017. Mr. Reese has been a pillar of his com-
munity in Wheatfield, Indiana, for nearly half a 
century, and having known him for many 
years, I can attest to his steadfast dedication 
to improving the quality of life for his fellow 
citizens. I congratulate Roy as he celebrates 
this momentous occasion with his many family 
members and friends. 

Roy Reese was born in Stevenson, Ala-
bama, on June 13, 1937. A proud American 
and true patriot, Roy joined the United States 
Air Force in 1954 and eventually became the 
crew chief for large cargo helicopters before 
returning to civilian life in 1958. Upon his re-
turn, Roy began his career with Operating En-
gineers Local 150 and has been a proud 
union member with the organization for more 
than fifty-four years. In addition, Mr. Reese 
has also utilized his vast agricultural knowl-
edge which has helped him to become a suc-
cessful farmer. 

Roy has also proven himself to be a de-
voted public servant, as well as an esteemed 
member of his church. A lifelong Democrat, 
Mr. Reese served on the Gilliam Township 
Advisory Board for twenty-four years. A proud 
veteran as well as a man of great faith, he is 
also a lay speaker at Tefft United Methodist 
Church and has also served as chaplain for 
American Legion Post 228 in Francesville, In-
diana. In addition, Roy has been a member of 
Masonic Lodge No. 642, located in Wheatfield, 
for more than fifty years. 

I would be remiss if I did not share one spe-
cific example of the type of person Roy Reese 
is. While he is well-known in his community 
and in his church for his selfless service, Roy 
truly epitomizes what it means to be a good 
neighbor, regardless of the season. In fact, 
Roy has always taken it upon himself to clear 
snow from his neighbors’ driveways during the 
cold winter months, a service illustrative of his 
generous spirit. 
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